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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at a future meeting.

October 5, 2017
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Danny Ferreira (Chair), Niki Brunson, John Roberts, Daniel Henry, Keshan Chambliss, Gloria Stephens (arr. 4:18)
Excused: Commissioners Greg Rachal, Barbara Finke, John Pittman
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairman Ferreira convened the meeting at 4:03 p.m. without a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  He noted with sadness the recent passing of long-time TRUE Commissioner Marcella Lowe who served the commission long and well.
Minutes

Deferred until a quorum is present.
Public comment
Ben Wasson announced that he has a meeting scheduled with the Council President the week after next to discuss his possible appointment to the TRUE Commission.
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that the office had released 2 audits/reports since the last commission meeting.
Report #799 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the 9 Months Ending June 30, 2017
Audit #800 – City Wire Transfers Audit
With the completion of the City  budget, audit work will resume.

Committee reports

Legislative Tracking Committee
Commissioner Brunson reported on the committee’s meeting earlier in the afternoon and the bills reviewed at that meeting. 

2017-667 (reducing the distance limitation of residences of registered sexual predators from schools, playgrounds, etc.): no fiscal impact, but could be of interest and worth reporting by the members to their CPACs.
2017-665 (replacing specific fees throughout the Ordinance Code with links to a fee web page on the City’s web site): no recommendation
2017-696 (moratorium on roofing permit fees in October-December 2017 for work necessitated by damage from Hurricane Irma): commissioners were curious if the bill could apply retroactively to persons who have already pulled building permits for repair of hurricane-related damage. The bill says that it applies to fees accrued in October, so perhaps there will be a retroactive authorization.
Audit Committee
Commissioner Brunson reported that the committee had met prior to the full commission meeting and heard a presentation from the Council Auditor’s Office on its recently-released reports.
Report #799 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the 9 Months Ending June 30, 2017

Audit #800 – City Wire Transfers Audit: a number of process improvements were recommended and the City administration generally agreed to make the recommended changes.
Internal Operations Committee
In the absence of Commissioner Finke there was no report. 
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Ferreira said that he had received an e-mail from former Commission Chairman Marc Hassan saying that he has a meeting scheduled with City Council President Anna Brosche regarding potential changes to the TRUE Commission’s charter. Mr. Ferreira noted that the budget process had gone very smoothly and the passage of the pension reform package earlier in the year was credited with freeing up revenues that made possible increases in routine maintenance activities and more capital improvement spending than in recent years.
New Business

None 
Old Business

Nuisance abatement lien tracking and collection – Commissioner Brunson has scheduled a meeting with the Tax Collector’s Office to discuss this subject. 
Contract management – Commissioner Henry asked for information on the commission’s intention on this subject. Chairman Ferreira said that the commission has talked about the need to find a way to improve contract tracking and transparency. Jeff Clements explained the history of the TRUE Commission’s interest in the subject, stemming from audit findings and other issues in the past that highlighted the City’s deficient contract management capabilities. There apparently is no central database in which information about all City contracts is available and searchable electronically. The group asked staff to survey other cities and counties to determine what type of contract management is being used in other places. James Hoffman, the City’s Inspector General, said that a centralized database would be helpful in tracking contract compliance issues; currently when an issue arises his staff goes to the Office of General Counsel and the Procurement Division to request copies of contracts and bid documents to perform its investigation.
Ben Wasson said he has experience in this area and worked with contract management software in the private sector. He said that there are commercial products available that are not too expensive. In regard to the idea of having a contract management module as part of the City’s new ERP (Enterprise Resource Planning) system, Mr. Wasson said that ERP systems are typically sold as generic units and then heavily customized for each jurisdiction’s particular needs, which can be expensive. He suggested that an off-the-shelf, stand-alone contract management package would be a less expensive option than customizing the ERP.  Staff as requested to ask the Procurement Division what the timeline is for ERP purchase and implementation.

Minutes
The minutes of the August 3, 2017 meeting were approved as distributed.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Henry inquired about the TRUE Commission’s authority to investigate the Duval County Schools. Does the Office of General Counsel’s legal opinion relating to the commission’s authority to question the City’s independent agencies and constitutional officers extend to the School Board? 
Motion (Roberts): staff is directed to draft a letter for the Chairman to the Council President requesting her to ask for a legal opinion from the Office of General Counsel on the TRUE Commission’s authority, if any, to investigate the Duval County school system – approved 6-0.
Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on November 2, 2017.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:54 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

Posted 10.5.17  6:00 p.m.
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